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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Full Council Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension, Hanwood; 25th March 2014 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)




G Lewis



J Fox



K Bromage
R Evans 

J Percival

In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




Mrs M Davies, resident
APOLOGIES:
None
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer
/ Seconder/
Action

	13/14/175
	WELCOME AND PUBLIC SESSION:
The Chairman opened the meeting and in the absence of a police representative, read the most recent written police report, dated 28th February 2014.  It was noted that 1 x anti-social behaviour; 1 x criminal damage and 1 x violent crime had been reported in the month.  
It was also noted that vandalism and drugs paraphernalia had been found on the Caradoc View play area managed by the Parish Council.  The Clerk confirmed she was investigating the repair of the fence with the neighbouring land owner.

	

	13/14/176
	SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLORS REPORT: 
Roger Evans reported the following:
· SAM.Dev is subject to final round of consultation

· Low bridge height warning signs on A5 will be installed by end March

· Lane markings on Edgebold roundabout will be altered

· Shropshire Council budget set.  The police and fire service have increased their precepts slightly, whilst Shropshire Council has frozen its precept.


	

	13/14/177
	PUBLIC COMMENTS:

Mrs M Davies commented that the newly altered bus shelter is really good.  

She reported that she had undertaken a volunteer litter pick on the play area, (for which the Council acknowledged their appreciation).

She also stated that the lane markings on the Edgebold Roundabout approaching from Shrewsbury are working well and are an improvement.


	

	13/14/178
	APOLOGIES:

None
	

	13/14/179
	DECLARATIONS OF DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS & REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS: 
None
	

	13/14/180
	PARISH COUNCIL VACANCIES:
The Clerk confirmed no applications had been received.  
	

	13/14/181
	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING(S):
The minutes of the full council meeting held on 28th January 2014 were accepted as an accurate record and approved by the Council

The Council agreed that Cllr J Percival had tendered his apologies for non-attendance at the extra-ordinary planning meeting on 4th March 2014.  The minutes were amended to show the apologies were accepted and the minutes were then unanimously approved by the Council.
The minutes of the extra-ordinary planning meeting held on 15th March 2014 were unanimously approved by the Council.

The Chairman signed all three sets of minutes.
	JP/GL

	13/14/182
	MATTERS ARISING: 

Community Skip – Date not yet fixed.  Clerk to progress.

Bus Stop – Cock Inn PH – No progress.  Clerk to approach landlord for permission to erect bus shelter on pub land.  The Council noted that the Cock Inn PH is now advertised as a free house and it was acknowledged that this could indicate a change of land owner.
	Clerk

Clerk

	13/14/183
	PARISH MATTERS:

It was noted that Hanwood will feature on Radio Shropshire as the village of the week.
It was noted that a silver birch tree growing on Parish Council land, which had been damaged in the recent storms, had been cut down by persons unknown.  The Clerk undertook to investigate the matter.
	Clerk to approach SC Highways

	13/14/184
	CARADOC VIEW BUS SHELTER:

The Clerk confirmed the alterations had been completed and the Council approved the grant application form for submission to Shropshire Council.  It was noted that bus users had been using the bus shelter more regularly since the completion of the work.
	Clerk to submit grant application

	13/14/185
	CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA:

1. Youth Bus Visit – It was noted with disappointment that this had not taken place during February half term.  The Council resolved to follow up with Shropshire Council youth services and Severnside
2. Play Bus Visit – The Clerk reported that Severnside had arranged a series of 4 visits by the Play Bus to Caradoc View.  The dates of the visits were passed to Mrs Davies for Tommies Toddlers.
3. Anti-social Behaviour – The Council noted the damage to the security fencing and burning of two wooden benches.  The newly installed litter bin had also been pushed over and required concreting in place.  The Council authorised the Clerk to investigate repairs to the security fence and litter bin and to replace the two benches with a more robust design.  
	Clerk to follow up

Clerk to approach local contractors



	13/14/186
	PLANNING APPLICATIONS:
14/01073/TPO – 26 Chestnut Close, Hanwood – The Chairman declared a non-disclosable, non-pecuniary interest in the application as the tree overhangs his garden.  He abstained from the discussion.  Cllr G Lewis proposed that the Council support the application and this was seconded by Cllr J Percival.  The Council resolved to support the application in accordance with the recommendations of the SC Tree Officer.
	GL/JP

	13/14/187
	PLANNING UPDATES:

13/04967/OUT – Land to west of Caradoc View, Hanwood Bank - It was noted that SC planners have requested a Flood Risk Assessment for the site.
	

	13/14/188
	ROAD SAFETY / PEDESTRIAN CROSSINGS:

The Clerk and Cllr Evans reported that the training had been complex and inconclusive on borrowing of CIL monies.  It was confirmed in any event that there are presently no CIL monies to draw down from.
	

	13/14/189
	WAR MEMORIAL: 
The Clerk confirmed that the Mary Webb Community Archive project would attend the Parish Meeting and outline the objectives of the WW1 project.  They would also contact the Primary School to ensure their projects complement each other.
It was resolved to invite the primary school and school development group to attend and contributed to the Annual Parish Meeting.

The Council noted that the Village Hall Committee is planning a commemorative village fete in September.  Natalie Waring is co-ordinating the event.
	Clerk

	13/14/190
	STREET LIGHTING:

1. The report on potential savings being unavailable, this item was deferred to the April meeting.
2. The progress report being unavailable, this item was deferred to the April meeting
3. The Council resolved to defer the renewal of the street light maintenance contract for 12 months, during which time the new street lamps will be covered by a manufacturer’s warranty. 
	

	13/14/191
	FINANCIAL MATTERS:

1. Financial Report – The Clerk forecast that a balance of £18,657.00 would be carried forward to the next financial year, of which £11,500 are earmarked reserves for the replacement of street lighting, (£6,000); a pedestrian crossing safety audit, (£5,000) and HARM/Jigsaw Community Project, (£500).
2. Financial Regulations – The Council noted the recent repeal of S150 (5) of the Local Government Act 1972, (cheque signing).  The Council resolved that the Internal Controllers review the procedures for authorising cheques and report any proposed amendments, including authorising electronic payments, to the full Council for approval.
3. Internal Controls – It was resolved that the Chairman and Vice-chairman will meet and review the accounts and report their findings to full Council.
4. Internal Auditor – It was resolved to appoint Richard Groome as the Council’s independent Internal Auditor for the year 2014/15.
5. Confirmation of Payments – The Council unanimously approved the following cheques for payment:
J Rod Butler, Carpentry – Bus shelter alterations                                £2,370.00
Information Commissioner’s Office – Data Protection Registration Renewal

                                                     £35.00

C Higgins Clerk’s expenses        £17.70

The Council acknowledged receipt of a credit note amounting to £390.00 from Shropshire Council for the defective Rotational VAS sign for 2012/13 but resolved unanimously not to authorise payment of the outstanding balance of £390.00.  

The Clerk was instructed to write and inform SC that the unit had also failed to operate properly for much of the 2013/14 period and had not been rotated in accordance with the original agreement.  The Parish Council therefore considered the agreement null and void and wished to terminate the agreement with effect from 31st March 2014.
	Internal Controllers (MR/JP) to review and make recommendations to full council

MR/JP to review and report to April meeting

Clerk

JP/RE 

GL/JF

Clerk

	13/14/192
	TRAINING:

1. Planning Training - The Council noted that the CPRE is holding a free event on planning in the countryside at the Lord Hill Hotel on 3rd April 2014

2. Play Inspection Training – The Council confirmed that Cllr Bromage is authorised to take the optional RPII exam as part of the training day, if space is available.  This will be invoiced after the event.

Cllr Evans proposed that the Council approaches the primary school and village hall committee to try to coordinate Annual Play Area Inspections to try to secure a financial saving.
	Clerk to approach school and VHC

	13/14/193
	COUNCIL POLICIES:

The Clerk tabled a draft Business Continuity Plan for the consideration of the Council.  Cllr Evans proposed that the policy be amended to include procedures to be followed in the event of a mass resignation of councillors and then be adopted by the Council.  This was agreed unanimously.
	GL/KB

	13/14/194
	CORRESPONDENCE:

The Clerk tabled a letter from Shropshire Council relating to archived records on Hackney Carriages.  It was confirmed that these records were not readily available but would be held in the County Archives and could be viewed on request by Shropshire Council. 
	Clerk to respond

	13/14/195
	CHEQUE SIGNING:

The Chairman and vice-chairman signed the authorised cheques.
	

	13/14/196
	FUTURE MEETINGS: 
1. The Council confirmed the next meeting will be held on 29th April 2014, to follow the Annual Parish Meeting.  It was resolved to invite Richard Harman, (Shropshire Council highways officer); Hanwood VHC and St Thomas & St Anne’s Primary School to attend and contribute to the Annual Parish Meeting.

2. The Council agreed to review the date of the July meeting in April, as it falls within the school holidays.  The Clerk will propose alternative dates for consideration


	Clerk to issue invitations

Clerk to propose alternative dates

	13/14/197
	STAFF MATTERS:

The Council moved to clear the room of members of the public to consider confidential staff appraisal arrangements, which are minuted elsewhere.
	

	
	At 9:20pm, the Chairman closed the meeting, there being no further business to discuss.
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 29th April 2014

